
Date: 7/30/2017

From: Tom Smithson, CBL Chair!

To : Jim Cocke, WBCCI International President

Subject: CBL Report!

Dear President Cocke,

The CBL Committee met on July 27, 2017 to establish a set of goals for the near future as 
well as long range planning for committee activities.

The committee’s initial goal will be to develop a database of the CBL documents of the 114 
Units in WBCCI and make certain they are current. This databases will simplify monitoring 
the compliance requirement we have as a 501 (C) (7) organization.

 In addition, we have a long range plan to examine the WBCCI bylaws and policies for 
internal consistency and relationship to the constitution. Where possible and necessary, we 
will also clarify the language of the Articles and policies.This is a long range project that will 
span a number of years.

There are other areas of the bylaws we would like to address, such as Appendix 6, and 
over time we will be making significant suggestions for changes in this guide to the Units.

I want to thank the President for his support and encouragement for the work the 
committee will be undertaking.

Sincerely,

Tom Smithson, Chair, CBL Committee

Steve Piotrowski, Carol Ortiz, Per Hamnqvist and Charlie Burke, Committee Members

Airstream Club International





 
 
Committee Report G – Historical Committee 
IBT Meeting  
July 30, 2017 – Escanaba, MI 
 

To:  President Jim Cocke and Members of the IBT 

From:  Joe Peplinski, WBCCI Historical Committee Chairman 

Date: July 28, 2017 

Since the IBT meeting on July 22, 2017, the Historical Committee has worked to address the concerns raised 
regarding the Heritage Motions that were withdrawn at that meeting.  I have an action item to present at 
the IBT meeting on July 30, 2017, a new Heritage Number motion. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Joseph Peplinski #6768 
Chairman, WBCCI Historical Committee 

  



IBT MOTION FORM 
WALLY BYAM CARAVAN CLUB INTERNATIONAL, INC 

 
  
  
Motion/Item No. __A____ Meeting Date: July 30, 2017  Location: Escanaba, Michigan 
  
I move to amend Bylaws and Policy Article XVI, Financial Management, Membership Numbers, Policy, page 56.1 by 
inserting a new Policy 11. 
 
The new Policy 11 would read: 
 

11. Membership numbers that were in use on Airstreams while participating in historically significant 
events may be designated as Heritage Numbers.  Heritage Numbers shall be reserved from 
reassignment.  Current members assigned a membership number that is designated as a Heritage 
Number may continue to use that number as long as they remain members in good standing.   

 
I also move to designate the following 83 membership numbers as Heritage Numbers.  These membership numbers 
were originally assigned to Helen Byam Schwamborn and Dale Schwamborn, Andy and Connie Charles, Art and 
Caroline Costello, and the participants of the 1959-60 Cape Town to Cairo and 1963-64 Around the World Caravans: 
2 
35 
50 
81 
83 
87 
100 

115 
120 
163 
165 
310 
329 
342 

360 
503 
598 
606 
608 
616 
627 

692 
747 
751 
767 
975 
985 
1042 

1166 
1199 
1242 
1309 
1408 
1506 
1604 

1954 
1986 
2058 
2186 
2194 
2198 
2201 

2209 
2279 
2345 
2359 
2374 
2375 
2380 

2397 
2400 
2420 
2421 
2474 
2476 
2925 

3238 
3317 
3560 
3690 
3912 
4032 
4091 

4255 
4936 
5232 
5289 
5618 
5980 
6065 

6082 
6472 
6524 
6705 
6730 
6768 
6781 

7170 
7305 
7505 
7667 
8511 
8671 

 
Airstream has confirmed in writing to the WBCCI Corporate Manager that they will not reassign membership 
numbers 2, 35, 50, 81, 83, 87, and 100 if this motion passes. 
 
Rationale: 
To honor the members and Airstreams that participated in historically significant events, the membership numbers that 
were originally displayed on those historic Airstreams should no longer be reassigned. 
 
 
Financial Impact Statement:  
  
Clerical only.  
 
 
Adopted            Defeated            Amended            Referred            Postponed*           Tabled**           Withdrawn  
  
*Cannot be postponed beyond session.                                                        __Joe Peplinski____________ Maker 

 
**Will lie on table only until end of present session.                                       _______________________________ Second  
  
  
For Office Use Only:  
  
Submission Date_________       ______Motion reviewed by Constitution and Bylaws Committee  
                    
 Time__________________       ______Motion reviewed by International Parliamentarian 



Committee Report July 30, 2017 
   

To:  President Jim Cocke, Members of the IBT and my fellow Airstreamers 

From:  Teresa Taylor Membership Chair 

 

Thank you, Mr. President for the opportunity to serve as Membership Chair.  With 
the help of the Corporate office and my membership teams we are looking 
forward to projects for during your term as President. 

Our projects for this year: New Marketing Material for our Dealer sponsors, 
added benefits for our members, continuing to market as the Wally Byam 
Airstream Club.  

Membership will continue to work on a CPC list Campaign for Headquarters, 
regions, and units with contact at 1,6 months and 1 year.  We will also have ideas, 
examples and best practices for units and regions to use to attract new members 
from the CPC list and other avenues of airstream owners.    

Our new Social Media Chair is Lindy Brown and we are working on adding 
Instagram and Pinterest to our Social Media marketing.  Ferdara Broussard-
Hubbard and Harold Higgins will continue to chair Face book and twitter. 

I have 1 action item I would like to bring forward as a motion.   

 

Sincerely, 

Teresa Taylor  

Membership 

  



IBT MOTION FORM 
WALLY BYAM CARAVAN CLUB INTERNATIONAL, INC 

 
Motion/Item No. _B_____ Meeting Date: July 30, 2017 Location: Escanaba, MI 
 
I move to amend Bylaws and Policy, Article III, Committees, page 3, Standing 
Committees - General Duties, Policy M, Membership, Item d., by inserting the following 
sentence at the end of the current Item d,  Recognizes the Region most successful in 
recruiting and retaining members in associated Units by awarding the Region Traveling 
Membership Trophy at the appropriate social function at the annual International Rally. 
 
 
Item d., now reads:  Offers inspiration, encouragement and assistance to the 
membership committees of the Units. 
 
 
If amended, Item d. would read:  Offers inspiration, encouragement and assistance to 
the membership committees of the Units.  Recognizes the Region most successful in 
recruiting and retaining members in associated Units by awarding the Region Traveling 
Membership Trophy at the appropriate social function at the annual International Rally. 
 
Rationale:   
Rewarding the winning region with the traveling trophy gives that region bragging rights 
for the next year and encourages other regions to improve their recruiting and retention 
efforts. 
 
Financial Impact Statement:   
There only impact would be the engraving of the winners plate every year. The cost this 
year was $15 per plate. 


